

By EMAIL and RESS

Jay Shepherd jay@shepherdrubenstein.com Dir. 416-804-2767

March 28, 2024 Our File: EB20220295

Ontario Energy Board 2300 Yonge Street 27th Floor Toronto, Ontario M4P 1E4

Attn: Nancy Marconi, Registrar

Dear Ms. Marconi:

Re: EB-2022-0295 - DSM Stakeholder Advisory Group - Membership

I am writing this letter as a member of the DSM Stakeholder Advisory Group ("SAG"), established in response to the OEB's Decision in EB-2021-0002 on November 15, 2022. With regret, I advise that I must resign from membership on the SAG.

In my opinion, the SAG is not meeting the goals intended in the Decision, and after months of trying to add value as originally envisioned by the OEB, I now conclude that continued participation is a waste of my own time and the ratepayers' money. It could also compromise my representation of longstanding clients in the upcoming proceeding to consider the next Enbridge DSM Plan.

Thus, while I recognize that my leaving the committee means that the SAG will no longer have any members whose primary role is to raise ratepayer concerns, the alternative of continuing on the committee is not an acceptable one.

It is reasonable for the OEB to expect that I provide reasons for these conclusions, so I will provide a brief summary. If further input is sought, I am happy to talk to the OEB about this further.

In my view, the intention of the OEB in establishing the SAG was to create a collaborative process in which experts would be able to provide input to Enbridge to assist in the development of a more ambitious, and more innovative, DSM Plan starting in 2026. Implicit in that would be that Enbridge would be listening to the input, and using the SAG members' expertise to expand their thinking on DSM. In effect, in creating the SAG the OEB was providing a new, valuable resource that would otherwise

not be available to Enbridge, and could result in a DSM Plan different in both scope and kind from past DSM activities.

Sadly, that is not what has happened.

While I could go on at some length, it may be helpful simply to provide four examples of how the process has gone off the rails.

Achievable Potential Study (APS). More than half of the time spent by the SAG (and various subcommittees) since its first meeting in April, 2023 was spent on retaining and instructing Guidehouse on the APS, which is now not expected to be made public until some time in the summer or fall (after many delays). Further, it appears to be the consensus of all members of the SAG, including Enbridge and OEB Staff, that the APS will be of limited value in the development and then regulatory review of the next DSM Plan. There are many reasons for this, but two stand out. Delays in the study mean that Enbridge has little opportunity to incorporate the results into its plan, even if they wanted to. More important, the study uses the conventional APS approach, but that approach - assuming that the future will be similar to the past - is at least questionable when we are entering an energy transition.

Enbridge Regulatory Strategy. While the Decision contemplates a collaborative process, and Enbridge has constantly reminded the SAG that the goal is to get consensus, the approach from Enbridge is not collaborative. Instead, Enbridge has presented principles and proposals (without any context) to the SAG, and sought to get SAG members to "take a position" on those principles and proposals. As just one example of many, it proposed to the SAG that targets would be set based on exclusion of certain categories of customers, and would be designed so that overall gas use could continue to increase during the next DSM Plan, while targets are still considered to be met. When some SAG members have resisted the Enbridge proposed principles, Enbridge has at all times insisted on their proposals, without any attempt to compromise or reach consensus.

Another example is the repeated statements by Enbridge that any increase in the DSM gas savings will require massive (perhaps as much as an order of magnitude) increases in the annual DSM budgets (see below).

A third example is the concept of "committed carbon" raised by some SAG members as a different way to approach targets, cost recovery, or both. Enbridge has declined to discuss that concept.

Further, when presenting the early discussions of the SAG to intervenors and others, Enbridge has sought to characterize the advice they received from the SAG as being supportive, even though in most cases no consensus was reached, and in all cases it was agreed that SAG members would not be treated as having taken any positions on the Enbridge principles and proposals.

I can only conclude that Enbridge has adopted this approach so that, when we get to the proceeding in which their next DSM Plan is considered by a panel of Commissioners, the experts (who are most of the experts involved in consideration of

their plans normally) will be less able to criticize the Plan. That is, instead of incorporating input from the experts, Enbridge have sought to get the experts to make statements now that can later be used to undermine any critique the experts provide when they are finally able to see the whole Plan.

Plan Components. We have not yet seen any of the components of the next plan, nor have we discussed what programs or offerings would be appropriate, at least not in any meaningful way. This is despite the fact that a plan is expected to be filed less than six months from now. (This alone demonstrates how little input the SAG has and will have into the next DSM Plan.)

What we can glean so far includes the following:

- No significant new offerings are going to be proposed. No innovative
 approaches have been discussed or proposed, and the new programs are likely
 to be the same as the old ones, only a lot bigger. It is not apparent that Enbridge
 is planning to change anything or, if they are, they have not yet disclosed any
 material changes to the SAG.
- The budget figures that have been implied so far (Enbridge notes that they have not proposed any budgets as yet, but a number of figures have been thrown around) suggest that a DSM Plan that spends a billion dollars a year is being contemplated. This would result in a rate increase of more than 10%, just to increase DSM programs in order to achieve savings of 1% of throughput, while overall throughput continues to increase. When asked to look at this from the point of view of the ratepayers (i.e. as a rate increase issue, rather than a DSM budget issue), they appeared to not understand the difference, and they were surprised that ratepayers have responded negatively to that level of potential increases. In fact, an Enbridge representative said to SAG members today (this is a direct quote) "Do I understand correctly that a billion dollars a year is too much, but half a billion a year would be OK?" SAG members responded that it is not reasonable to talk about budget until you have a plan and targets that the proposed budget is supposed to fund. You don't express opinions or make decisions on spending ratepayer funds without context.
- Although the Decision directs Enbridge to explore joint delivery of programs with IESO, SAG members have learned that Enbridge is still in preliminary discussions with IESO on this. No proposals for joint delivery have been presented to the SAG, so at this point it is unlikely that the next Plan will have significant joint programs.

Potential Conflicts of Interest. When an intervenor meeting was announced for this week, SAG members were invited to attend. At that point, the suggestion was made to me that I might not be able to attend the meeting on behalf of my client, School Energy Coalition, because I am a member of the SAG.

This is not an acceptable situation, In the result I was allowed to be listed as attending in both capacities, and it didn't matter in any case. However, obviously there are at

least some people at Enbridge and/or the OEB that believe that SAG membership may limit the scope of future regulatory involvement by those individuals. This was not expressed at the outset, and it is not consistent with my duties to my clients.

In saying all of the above, I want to be clear that OEB Staff is trying to keep the process constructive, so that it can add value. However, it is difficult for them to do so in the face of Enbridge unilaterally determining what subjects they want to bring to the SAG for "input", and what limited information will be provided to the SAG, and the overall timing of the process. (I have discussed this letter with OEB staff, so that it will not be a surprise to them.)

Given all of the above, please accept this letter as my resignation from the SAG, effective immediately.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

Yours very truly,

Shepherd Rubenstein Professional Corporation

Jay Shepherd

cc: Brian McKay, SEC

Josh Wasylyk, OEB SAG Members Interested Parties